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1 Rector’s Report 

Looking back on the last year we have focused, as a Beacon Parishes Mission Community, on developing 
wider opportunities for prayer and discipleship, and where we have been able to be of service to our 
communities.  

 

Prayer and Worship 

1. Morning prayer 

 Location - Zoom has continued once a week. The other days we continue the pattern of 
meeting physically while moving around our churches. 

 Form of service - we have tried to express the variety and breadth present in the Church of 
England and so we have Celtic Morning Prayer,  Book of Common Prayer, Common Worship 
and silent meditation in different places across the week. 

 Simplification - The services have been simplified to allow space for sharing and reflection so 
building fellowship and discipleship amongst those who gather.  

 

2. Sunday Worship 

 Our pattern of celebrating the Eucharist has been established and continued. Every church has 
a Sunday Communion Service on alternate weeks.  

 Broadhempston has developed a monthly service promoted to the wider community and 
families  

 Ipplepen has developed a Joint Churches Together service  

 Denbury has used Celtic Morning Prayer to vary from the set lectionary and explore other 
topics and themes with a variety of people in the community contributing.  

 

3. Midweek Eucharist  

 We have been keeping the Sunday lectionary readings in our weekly midweek Communion 
Services. This has enabled us to explore these readings more deeply. It has also has been 
appreciated by those who could not receive communion on a given Sunday. 

 

4. Other services 

 Occasional services continue to develop e.g. Compline now in Advent as well as Lent, Shoebox 
service, World Day of Prayer etc…. 

 

5. Festivals 

 Trials of different forms of services have happened, particularly around Christmas and Easter, 
over the last few years responding to the needs and requirements of the pandemic. For 
example: combining Crib with Communion, and Carols with Christingle.  

 

6. New services at Holy Trinity Torbryan 

 As well as Broadhempston’s and Ipplepen’s services mentioned above we have begun a bi-
monthly reflective Evening Prayer at Torbryan which is supported by that community and 
others from the surrounding villages. This year’s theme has been celebrating the Saints.  
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Discipleship and Fellowship  

Since the last APCM we have offered a variety of discipleship opportunities. We have tried to offer 
something every 2 months. So what have we done so far…. 

 

1. We have developed our Refresh, Revisit and Reflect course looking at the Christian way of life.  
This 6 session course has been delivered twice over the last year once on zoom and once 
physically and has been very well received. The course has been used to help a number of 
youngsters and adults prepare for their confirmation.  

2. We have held a Living in Love and Faith course and from this provided feedback to the National 
Church.  

3. We have had a book club style time where we read the book Pheobe by Paula Gooder with notes 
and prompts in the weekly notice sheet. It concluded, in June, with Paula Gooder joining us via 
zoom for a question and answer session.  

4. During our midweek services of Morning Prayer and Communion we are creating spaces for 
greater reflection and sharing together  

5. We put on an Advent Quiet Morning  

6. We are currently running the Diocese Lent Course Surprised by generosity.  

 

Service and Mission  

1. Lunch club in Ipplepen has begun again and is growing and is very well supported. 

2. We have had opportunities for a few of our usual fundraising and fellowship events.  For example 
Denbury Christmas sale and harvest soup and Ipplepen’s Christmas Fayre. Importantly the 
Christmas Fayre at St Andrew’s was held in the church (rather than the village hall) and many 
who came said how they enjoyed and appreciated being in this space. 

3. Concerts - Trevor Ashford has begun a new venture of bringing music to the village of Ipplepen in 
aid of the church. These gatherings have been very successful. Concerts have begun again in 
Broadhempston church. 

4. Bell project in Denbury. This is coming to a completion and many in the wider community have 
assisted not just financially but with practical support. A real community project and we look 
forward to its completion and the return of the bells. 

5. Opening up our churches and making space for reflection.  Our churches have continued to serve 
our communities as places of quiet prayer and reflection. At St. Andrew's a space has been made 
at the back which many have used and commented upon. We have also put posters displays up 
on occasion which have been very well received by those visiting our churches.  

6. We have had the privilege of supporting many in our wider community through major life events 
through our ministry of Weddings, Baptisms and Funerals.  

 

Looking forward it strikes me that the developments in prayer and discipleship need to continue and 
bed in. Now that restrictions have eased our main focus across the Beacon Mission Community needs to be 
on how we serve our communities building on the strong base we have in each of our communities.  

 

Peace and good wishes  

 

Andrew 
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2 Churchwardens’ Report 

This has been another strange year for St. Andrew’s as for all our churches. We seem to have been 
betwixt and between with the restrictions due to Covid. We have taken a cautious view, still retaining the 
wearing of masks and use of hand gel where practical and until now also recording names. Also not yet 
returning to our social life with coffee after church or with other hospitality events.  However this will soon 
change and we hope to resume ‘normal’ life, though still being aware of the need for the safety of others. 

Meanwhile services have continued in their regular pattern, which seems to be working well. Thank you 
to Andrew for this and to him, Rev’d. Anne, Rev’d. Tony and our Readers for their weekly Reflections. Our 
church life has been enriched by various courses, services such as Compline and at Torbryan church. 

The Working party has continued their monthly sessions, keeping both the church and churchyard in 
excellent condition. The church architect who visited us this week, said that as soon as she walked into 
church she could feel that it was well cared for – a tribute to all those who work so hard to keep the church 
clean and well-maintained. Thank you to all of them and to John Lynch, who helps keep the grass cut. 
Thanks also to Geraldine who keeps all our various equipment up to date with testing and the appropriate 
certificates.  

This past year we have revamped the post of Churchwarden, with six people sharing the task, although 
only two can be ‘named’ wardens for the bishop. Early days for the system, but thanks to them this has 
made life easier for the named ones – Clive Tompkins and myself – although both Geraldine and I will be 
stepping down this year. Anyone willing to share the load either as churchwarden or a member of the 
P.C.C. would be very welcome. It is a privilege to serve the church in this way and is very rewarding. 

Finally, my grateful thanks to those who have served St. Andrew’s so willingly by welcoming everyone 
into church; taking part in the service, whether playing music, reading or leading us in prayer; preparing 
the vestry; arranging flowers and the Pastoral Care Team for the valuable work they do. Not least, thank 
you to our dedicated team of bellringers who are so much appreciated by everyone. Hopefully we can soon 
add the coffee makers and the Hospitality team to the list!  If I have missed anyone out, then my apologies 
and thank you to you, too. 

Jane Outhwaite 

 

3 Administration and Finance 

3.1 Secretary’s Report 

Since our APCM in 2020 we have had 4 PCC meetings. Minutes including APCM minutes are always in 
church after these meetings for anyone to read. 

Amongst others we have discussed matters ecological including the provision of swift boxes; Planned 
Charitable Giving; Stewardship and fundraising; St. Andrew’s part in the wider community and taking stock 
of where we are. 

An audit was done on the church keys – not an easy job – and my thanks go to Charles Quartley for 
doing this as it was beyond my capabilities on the computer! 

We now have 6 Church Wardens to lighten the load which seems to be working well and they have had 
separate meetings and my thanks go to them for all their hard work. 

Finally my thanks go to the Rector and all PCC members and Wardens for their support. 

Vanessa Bevan 

3.2 PCC Financial Report 

2021 was another challenging year as the ongoing pandemic continued to affect income from services, 
fees, collections etc. However, there was a marked increase in income from PCC fees and social events 
which helped to significantly reduce the General Fund deficit to £5k, the lowest for some time. 

The main Fabric Fund expenditure was the new path along the wall separating the churchyard from the 
church hall, but this was partly offset by a grant from the council. 
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Despite the challenges, the PCC again made valuable gifts through the Annual Charitable Giving. 

Once again, the investments held for both the General and Fabric Funds performed extremely well. The 
General investments increased in value by nearly £20k and the Fabric by nearly £6k. This is on top of the 
valuable income they provide to support cashflow. 

The challenge for 2022 is to continue the target of at least removing the annual deficit on the General 
Fund. This remains a huge challenge, but given the plans of the PCC, and hopefully a full return to 
normality, it can be achieved. 

 

Going Concern 

Given that the annual deficit is reducing, the PCC has a program to increase income, and the value of 
investments is high, the PCC can once again confidently state that St. Andrew's represents a viable 'Going 
Concern' for the foreseeable future. 

Phill Harvey – PCC Treasurer 

3.3 Planned Giving 

For the past six years over forty members of our church community have given to our parish financially 
through the Parish Giving Scheme, donating over £180,000 to date plus gift aid. 

Essentially, the scheme enables members to make contributions on a regular basis by Direct Debit, with 
gift aid being collected for taxpaying members (see example below). If desired, payments can be linked to 
inflation and can be reduced or cancelled should circumstances change. Members can remain anonymous 
and all costs are paid by the diocese. 

There is considerable benefit in us not having to count cash in these still challenging times, and I would 
encourage everyone to make their donations in this manner if possible. By comparison, on a recent 
eucharist Sunday service, there was only £5 found on the plate at the end of the service. 

In particular, there are some new church members who have joined us in recent years and they may not 
be aware of the scheme. I would be very happy to provide further details and a simple application form. 

Looking ahead, I note our treasurer is now more optimistic about the future. 

Finally, we would wish to thank everyone who has contributed to our parish finances, and please forgive 
me for repeating much of my article in the October/November edition of The Beacon magazine.   

Roger Chamberlain. (St Andrew’s PCC Planned Giving Officer)  

 

3.4 Electoral Roll 

This year the revision of the electoral roll began on 26th February and was completed on 12th March.   

Prior to this revision there were 85 people on the electoral roll. 

Sadly since then three people have died and one person has moved to a new church. 

We received two applications to join the roll but one of these people was already on the roll and so 
their application did not boost the numbers.   

The number has therefore reduced to 82. 

Liz Lamport 
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4 The buildings 

4.1 Fabric 

The fabric remains in good condition for the age of the building, with no unexpected problems. 

The Working Party continues to meet on the first Saturday of each month and has gained new 
enthusiastic members. It has carried out many small repairs to the outside of the church on a regular basis, 
and maintained the rainwater systems, roofs and gutters as well as helping to look after the churchyard.  
We are grateful to all those who have taken part. 

Unfortunately pigeons had damaged the wire netting inside the west belfry louvres, and were nesting 
inside, resulting in a build up of debris. The west louvre and netting have now been repaired and there has 
been an extensive clean-up of the belfry. 

The Quinquennial Inspection of the church is due in 2023 and most of the requirements of the last one 
have been met, except for some paintwork needed on external doors to the turrets and roof void doors.  

At some stage in the future, when funds allow, it would be good to re-decorate the inside of the church, 
which has not been done for over thirty years. 

As a matter of interest our church architect has retired and we are in the process of appointing a new 
one, Mrs Alison Bunning. When visiting St. Andrew’s to discuss whether she was willing to act for us, she 
said that the church gave her the immediate impression that it was well cared for and lovingly maintained. 

Stephen Bryant 

4.2 Bells, tower, clock and ringers 

The Ipplepen bellringers started back ringing in June 2021 following 15 months of no ringing due to 
COVID restrictions, it was lovely to hear the many comments from the villagers pleased to hear the Church 
bells ringing again. 

Since then, we have continued our ringing, with the 12 ringers ‘on the books’ on each Sunday, together 
with our regular Wednesday evening practices. 

In July 2021 our tower captain Colin Clark become very ill with meningitis and other complications and 
spent many weeks in hospital. Thankfully he came home and is slowly regaining his strength and we 
continue to wish him well with his recovery. 

During 2021, we had a number of visiting teams, and we rang at 3 weddings and 3 funerals, sadly one of 
the funerals was for Ted Wonnacott who was a longstanding ringer at Ipplepen and is a real loss to our 
bellringing family. 

In November we rang a half-muffled peal for Remembrance Sunday and had a full schedule of ringing 
over the Christmas period.   

Andy Vickery, Vice Tower Captain 
 

The bells and fittings are in good condition. In October, a problem with the clock occurred, caused by the 
‘fly’ on the strike mechanism breaking. This has since been repaired and the clock was once again fully 
operational in February 2022. 

Charles Quartley 

4.3 Churchyard 

The committee meet informally at the monthly working parties,[first Saturday each month] The 
churchyard is nearly full, apart from reserved grave spaces. The planning for the extension in the field is on 
going. The letting arrangement for the grass in the extension has been drawn up so that we have the right 
to fence off part for burials when we need it.  Our grateful thanks to John Lynch, who has again maintained 
the churchyard  to a very high standard, and to the loyal band of volunteers who have helped trim the 
laurel hedge, pathways, and walls, and collect debris fallen from the trees. 

Geraldine Dennis 
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4.4 Church hall 

Although we continue living with “covid” still very much in our lives, what a joy it was on 17th May 2021 
when we took Step 3 out of Government lockdown restrictions, and indoor classes started again. It was 
lovely to see all the regulars return with their fitness, pilates, taekwondo and yoga classes, plus Unity in 
Sound Community choir and the Brownies. These regular hirers use the hall between them five evenings a 
week, three afternoons a week and two mornings a week, so there is much activity going on in this well-
loved hall.   

The monthly “Church Lunch Club” is up and running again, and due to all the building works taking place 
at the Hub we have had the pleasure of hosting the “Memory Café” for many months in the Church hall 
too.   

Of course, sadly we see funeral receptions at the hall as well, but as so many people have pointed out to 
me – the hall has a very friendly ambience, welcoming everyone – and every event therefore has a very 
personal feeling.   

I think a lot of people are still a little afraid of going to big venues, and so already this year we have seen 
a rise in bookings for birthday parties, band practices and the like. At the same time, the hall has also been 
used by firms wanting a bigger space than their office to hold meetings in.   

I am therefore confident that if the current trend continues, we will see a good year for hall bookings.  
This is very good news as the income we receive from hirers allows us to keep the hall in such a lovely 
condition, keeping it a very special place in a very special village. I would therefore ask anyone looking for a 
‘one off’ booking, a Church event or coffee morning to book early so as to avoid disappointment.   

Shirley Northwood 

5 Our Policies in Action  

5.1 Health and Safety 

Safety inspections have been carried out on Fire Extinguishers, Gas Boilers, the Chandelier Winch and 
Portable Appliances Testing (PAT) on all electrical appliances, both in the Church and Church Hall.   
Calibration and safety certificates have been issued following the inspections and testing. 

We continue to follow Covid-19 guidance to ensure safety of the congregation by observing the wearing 
of masks and social distancing during all services; the use of hand sanitizers and sterilisation of surfaces 
following services. 

Clive Tompkins 

5.2 Promoting a Safer Church …… Safeguarding  

The action plan for the Parish Dashboard level one has been completed and approved by the Diocese.  
This work relates to the policy for safeguarding in line with national and local priorities and demonstrates 
how the policy is put into action and regularly reviewed. 

The current work at level two must provide evidence that all church activities comply with detailed 
safeguarding guidance. We have already reviewed the safeguarding aspects of our pastoral care activities.  
Similarly, the development of our work on life events of weddings, funerals and baptisms, supported by 
the Diocese, has the promotion of a safer church at the heart of the progress we make.  

There is now a mandatory requirement that those who work with children, young people and 
vulnerable adults must now renew their training certificate every three years. These courses can be done 
online and our process for updating has begun. 

Caren in the office continues with the DBS checks which are now up to date. These are also required 
now every three years. 

Ann Holroyd 
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5.3 Pastoral Care Team 

Our Pastoral Care Team (PCT) is still functioning and playing an important role in the support of some of 
our congregation. Winnie Bryant rings people if she is concerned about anyone and forwards that 
information to me which I then circulate to the Rector and our team of volunteers – Marilyn Ellis, Marilyn 
Clark, Brian Tuckett and Jane Outhwaite who can then visit or ring. Ann Holroyd gives advice on 
Safeguarding. The Pandemic has made things difficult as far as visiting is concerned and the way forward 
will be discussed at our next monthly meeting. 

We have regular meetings with the Rector to see how we can improve the service. 

If you are concerned about the wellbeing of anyone in the congregation do please get in touch with one 
of us. 

Vanessa Bevan 

5.4 Baptism Team 

As restrictions eased, there were 7 baptism services between May and October 2021.  Some took place 
in the Eucharist services in which the church congregation had the opportunity to welcome new members 
to the church family.  Other families chose to have their own service and enjoyed being able to share this 
celebration with many family and friends and it was good to have the church so full with lots of children 
and their young parents. They all participated enthusiastically in the services. 

There have been two baptisms so far this year, both of which have been large and lively events. 

The development of our work with families at the time of baptisms is one of the “life events” priorities 
of the Diocese. 

The team consists of Sheila Sheldon, Jo Innes Lumsden and Ann Holroyd.  We have learned a great deal 
from Michael Price who has previously led the team and we are very grateful to him for all that he has 
contributed. 

Ann Holroyd 

5.5 Hospitality 

Another year when there is little to report owing to the restrictions caused by the Coronavirus 
Pandemic. 

Sue Sanders and myself were able to serve light refreshments after the Patronal Festival Service on St. 
Andrew's Day and also after the Churches Together Candlelit Service on December 12th. 

Hospitality also provided a cafe area for people to enjoy homemade cakes and mince pies with their tea 
and coffee at the Christmas Fair held in church which was very successful. 

It has been good that Trevor Ashford has organised two excellent musical evenings with live 
band/groups and another on March 5th which church members have supported and he has kindly donated 
any profits to St. Andrew's. 

We were also asked to help out the Methodist Church with a funeral tea in the Church Hall on Friday 
25th February which Sue organised with help from Vanessa and myself. 

We look forward to coffee after Church resuming before too long and organising other social occasions 
when we are allowed. 

Marilyn Clark 

5.6 Fund Raising 

Despite Covid we have managed various fundraising events. 

 The Swing Band and The Shanty Men were excellent performances at the Village Hall and we 
thank Trevor Ashford for organising them. 

 Our annual Gift day including a Harvest Coffee Morning raised more funds but more importantly 
it was an opportunity to meet and chat with friends. 

 The year ended with a very successful Christmas Fayre in St. Andrew’s Church. 
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 The Remembrance Trees at Easter and Christmas were used by many people to remember their 
loved ones. 

We hope soon to plan more social events and to raise more funds. 

We thank you for your continued support and to the organisers and helpers at these events. 

Marilyn Ellis 

6 Reaching Out 

6.1 The Beacon Magazine 

The Beacon magazine continues to be produced every two months for distribution in print form to all 
our parishes within the Mission Community and can also be found on the MC website at 
www.missioncommunity.org.uk along with past issues. 

A generous donation covers the cost of the production which means there is no expense for the 
parishes and no need to be dependent on advertising revenue. 

The policy aim is to produce a magazine which has something of interest for all in the community 
whether regular church goers, not so regular, hardly ever or of no faith persuasion. Church members are 
encouraged to take extra copies to pass on to friends and neighbours. Extra copies can also be collected 
from the Ipplepen Post Office. 

I am grateful to Charles Quartley for his time and skill in the production of such an attractive magazine. 
My thanks to Marilyn Clark who regularly supplies the “News from Ipplepen” for me and to Andrew for his 
“Message from the Rector”. 

The success of the magazine depends on all those who contribute articles; readers will often comment 
on the quality and interest in their content. I am grateful indeed to you all. Any contributions are 
welcomed and encouraged! 

Michael Price 

6.2 Youth Choir 

Having decided that the above title was slightly lengthy we worked on what to call ourselves. Eventually 
we decided on Sta*x which really means the same! So from now on that will be our name. 

Throughout the past year the youth choir still continues and with increasing enthusiasm. At Christmas 
we were excited to sing in the Carol service when Rose and Katie sang the verse of Once in Royal David's 
City, and Theo read a lesson, whilst the others joined in the songs and sang the descants to the carols. In 
the summer, we were fortunate to welcome Rosa Rebecka from North Devon who did a singing workshop 
with the children culminating in a concert. She performed some beautiful songs with the children and with 
Tom, and the children sang songs on which they had been working. The audience was very enthusiastic and 
were very generous with their donations. A big thank you to all who attended. 

We aim to sing a variety of music. Tom introduces Welsh and Swedish and we even tackle African 
chants, although we do sing in English sometimes! Our music encompasses both sacred and secular. 

This term we are able to rehearse in the church although we had a break during January when all the 
children were in the pantomime. This term we are introducing some more varied music and, thanks to 
generous donations we plan to have new sweatshirts with a logo designed by the choir with a tweak from 
Tom. We hope to wear them at our planned concert at Eastertime. 

Tom continues to arrange music for the choir and we are lucky to have Marilyn to accompany our songs 
too. 

Although we are a tight knit group, we would very much welcome any new singers. Singing can be a 
beneficial release from everyday pressures that school and life might bring, so we have positive hopes for 
the future. 

Jo Innes-Lumsden 

http://www.missioncommunity.org.uk/
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6.3 Deanery Synod 

Presiding - acting Rural Dean Fr. Nick Debney, who continues in post until this is filled. 
 

1. Meetings 

 No face-to-face meetings in 2020, all attended on zoom up to and including 21st April, 2021.  

 14th July, 2021 first face to face meeting since start of the Covid 19 pandemic at St. Paul's, 
Newton Abbot.  

 26th January, 2022, St. John's church, Bovey Tracey "living in Love and Faith". Further courses 
available, 6th March at Bovey Tracey. 

2. General Synod Elections - No new clergy were elected but 4 new Lay Posts were duly appointed. 

3. Treasurer’s report. - That all PCC Accounts to be sent off to the diocese. Current funds for 
Newton Abbot Deanery - £1,800.00. No subs will be paid during 2022. 

4. Topic for the future, to look at How to make our churches more welcoming and accessible to the 
wider community? 

5. Challenges for 2022: - Confidence booster vs. Caution (Anxiety) - when the return to a more 
normal gathering, as post lockdown restrictions being eased. 

6. Meetings ahead: 25th May, 2022 and 28th September, 2022. 

 

All synod meetings conclude with night prayer, Compline.  

Susan Hird, Beacon Mission rep. (St. Andrews, Ipplepen) 

 

6.4 Food for Thought Lunch Club 

We re-commenced Lunch Club in August of last year after a long Covid break. We started with a small 
number of only twelve diners. We now have thirty on our books, but with some being unable to attend, 
mostly through illness, we average about twenty three attendees. With our numbers slowly growing, we 
have to space out the tables on a different layout to keep everyone safe. 

We have been very fortunate to have a new volunteer cook, Amanda Lacey, previously head teacher at 
Ipplepen Primary School, who started in October, having taken over from Jane Outhwaite. She is proving to 
be very popular. 

We had a meeting of helpers and drivers recently, and decided to increase the price to £7.00 per meal 
for two courses, coffee and mints. 

  Maria Alsop and Rose Chamberlain 
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7 Rector’s closing remarks 

 

To close this report we do all the activity listed hear as we seek  to grow in… 

 

…Humility…We follow Jesus who washed his disciples feet 

 

We confess we have nothing we have not received 

Faults seen in others are the subject of prayer and not criticism 

We are ready to take the lowest place when asked BUT 

When asked to undertake things we feel unworthy or incapable we do not shrink back 

  

…Love…Love is the distinguishing feature of all disciples; Jesus said this is how they will know you are 
my disciples. 

 

We seek to love all those we are bound to by ties of family and friendship 

We are on guard against anything that injures love 

We seek reconciliation with those whom we are estranged 

We seek the same love for those we have little natural affinity and those we may consider enemies 

  

…Joy… We follow Jesus who came eating and drinking, loved birds and flowers, blessed children, was 
a friend of tax collectors and sinners and sat at the tables of both rich and poor 

 

We delight in fun and laughter 

We rejoice in God’s world and all its living creatures 

We mix freely with all people being ready to bind up the broken hearted 

Joy is a divine gift from God still there in times of darkness and difficulty 

  

 

 

Humility, Love and Joy are God given graces.  They cannot be obtained by human effort. They are gifts 
of the Holy Spirit.  Therefore we pray… 

 

Dear God, Father, Son and Holy Spirit, 

Increase in our Beacon Parishes your gifts of humility, love and joy 

So that we experiencing fullness of life in our community 

may be witnesses to your transforming love.  

Amen 

 

 

Inspired and adapted from the Daily Principles of the Third Order of the Society of St. Francis  
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8 Appendix – Accounts 

 

 

  

PARISH OF IPPLEPEN AND TORBRYAN

ACCOUNTS

OF THE

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL

YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2021
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Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

General Fund Receipts and Payments Account

2021 2020

£ £ £ £

RECEIPTS

Planned Giving

Regular giving through PGS, envelopes and bankers orders 29,330 29,149 

Income tax recovered thereon 6,882 9,493 

36,212 38,642 

Other Voluntary Giving

Collections 2,970 3,838 

Gift Day 1,868 1,925 

Tax Reclaimed on Gift Day 409 

Collections - restricted funds 0 0 

Church wall box 101 41 

Social & fund-raising events: 2,315 380 

Votive candle stand 0 0 

Floddlighting Income 383 

Sundry donations 1,943 1,772 

9,989 7,956 

Other Ordinary Income

Fees payable to P C C  10,565 5,569 

Dividends and interest on investments 3,904 3,860 

Rent receivable 0 0 

Sundry 1,668 1,207 

16,137 10,636 

Extraordinary Income

Legacies in wills 0 0 

Restricted donations - flowers 0 0 

Grants received 0 0 

0 0 

TOTAL RECEIPTS FOR THE YEAR 62,338 57,234 

TOTAL PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR (67,495) (66,487)

SURPLUS/(DEFICIT) FOR THE YEAR (5,157) (9,253)

Extraordinary income:

Grants etc 0 0 

Net non-recurring fund-raising income:

Extraordinary expenditure:

Purchase of new photocopier 0 0 

Recruitment Costs for new Rector 0 0 

Set Up costs for PA 0 0 

New Lawn Mower 0 0 

New Chairs 0 

New Boiler 0 

Surplus/(deficit) from extraordinary activities & events 0 0 

Surplus/(deficit) from ordinary activities (5,157) (9,253)

Surplus/(deficit) for the year (5,157) (9,253)
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Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

General Fund Receipts and Payments Account

2021 2020

£ £ £ £

PAYMENTS

The Ministry

General ministry expenses including Rector's expenses 123 123 

123 123 

The Church and Services

Share of PA Costs 5,585 5,481 

Heating, lighting and cleaning, etc. 2,875 3,356 

Upkeep of services 1,255 986 

Flowers 0 0 

Churchyard expenses including verger's honoraria 2,566 1,882 

Sexton's honorarium 112 25 

Organists' honoraria 1,262 475 

Organ tuning 198 0 

Director of Music honorarium 0 0 

Music 0 0 

Fees from weddings, funerals etc. payable to diocese 3,407 1,823 

17,260 14,028 

Other Ordinary Expenditure

Leasing and expenses of photocopier 1,025 161 

Ipplepen Magazine/Diocesan leaflets/Christians Together 185 180 

Minor Church Maintenance 103 0 

Administration, postage, stationery etc. 647 545 

Payments to missions and charities 1,699 2,100 

Payments to missions and charities - restricted funds 218 807 

Parochial share payable to diocese 45,229 48,063 

Deanery contribution

Payments to restricted funds

Social and fundraising events 0 185 

Computer Expenses 529 

Website 71 71 

Shared Expenses recovered

Prior year adjustment

Sundry expenses 406 224 

50,112 52,336 

Extraordinary Expenditure

Set Up costs for PA

Recruitment Costs for new Rector

New Lawn Mower

New Chairs

New Boiler

TOTAL PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR 67,495 66,487 
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Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

Payments to Charities

2021 2020

Annual Giving Restricted Donations Annual Giving Restricted Donations

£ £ £ £

Annual Giving

US 100 125 

Christian Aid 100 150 

Rowcroft 100 150 

Samaritans 100 100 

Church Army 100 100 

Clergy Orphan Fund 100 100 

Marie Curie 100 100 

Children's Hospice South West 100 150 

Embrace the Middle East 100 100 

Shelterbox 100 0 125 157 

Society of Mary & Martha (Sheldon Centre) 100 100 

Alzheimer's Society 100 100 

Disaster Emergencies Committee: Nepal Appeal 100 150 

Royal British Legion from Remembrance Sunday 18 545 

Stroke Association 100 100 

Devon Air Ambulance 99 125 

Medecins Sans Frontieres UK 100 125 

EGHO 0 125 

Barnabas Fund 100 75 

The Children's Society Christingle 0 23 

Devon Historic Churches Trust 0 82 

HITS 200 

1,699 218 2,100 807 

Note: Restricted donations exclude cheques & CAF vouchers made payable to the charity in question which are sent directly to the charity



St. Andrew’s Ipplepen Annual Report 2021 - 2022  17 

 

 

 
 
 
 

  

Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

Choir Receipts and Payments Account

2021 2020

£ £ £ £

RECEIPTS

Fees received from weddings 0 0 

TOTAL RECEIPTS FOR THE YEAR 0 0 

PAYMENTS

Music 0 0 

Payments to singers at weddings 0 0 

Dinner 0 0 

Flowers 0 0 

Music stand 0 0 

Voucher 0 0 

TOTAL PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR 0 0 

SURPLUS/(DEFICIT) FOR THE YEAR 0 0 

Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

Bellringers Receipts and Payments Account

2021 2020

£ £ £ £

RECEIPTS

Visitor donations 200 28 

Ipplepen Community Fund 0 0 

TOTAL RECEIPTS FOR THE YEAR 200 28 

PAYMENTS

Membership subscriptions 0 20 

Draw prizes & tickets 0 0 

Competition entry fees 0 0 

New Carpet 0 45 

Donation towards Rev Peter 0 0 

Other donation 0 0 

Repairs to bells 0 0 

Sundries 0 9 

New Cupboard 0 0 

TOTAL PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR 0 (74)

SURPLUS/(DEFICIT) FOR THE YEAR 200 (46)
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Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

Belleplates Receipts and Payments Account

2021 2020

£ £ £ £

RECEIPTS

Donations received 0 0 

TOTAL RECEIPTS FOR THE YEAR 0 0 

PAYMENTS

Music stands 0 0 

TOTAL PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR 0 0 

SURPLUS/(DEFICIT) FOR THE YEAR 0 0 

Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

Youth Initiatives Receipts and Payments Account

2021 2020

£ £ £ £

RECEIPTS

Donations received 0 0 

TOTAL RECEIPTS FOR THE YEAR 0 0 

TOTAL PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR

Sunday Club set-up expenses 0 0 

Beacon Mission Community USB sticks for school leavers 0 0 

World War I gospels for school leavers 0 0 

0 0 

SURPLUS/(DEFICIT) FOR THE YEAR 0 0 
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  Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

Million for Mission Receipts and Payments Account

2021 2020

£ £ £ £

RECEIPTS

Million for Mission grant 0 0 

Messy Church donations received 0 277 

Messy Church funds raised from sale of paintings 0 0 

Messy Church funds raised from Cottage Garden Show & School Fayre 0 0 

Donation towards Million for Mission 0 0 

Adult Education book sales income 0 0 

TOTAL RECEIPTS FOR THE YEAR 0 277 

TOTAL PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR

Messy Church costs (food, craft materials, use of hall) 0 63 

Adult education course costs 0 0 

Cost of children's Lent sheets & Advent books 0 0 

Cost of items for school assemblies 0 0 

Cost of items for school leavers 0 0 

Other mission community resources 0 0 

0 (63)

SURPLUS/(DEFICIT) FOR THE YEAR 0 214 

The Million for Mission fund relates to monies held & administered by the parish of Ipplepen & Torbryan on behalf of the mission 

community of Ipplepen with Torbryan, Denbury & Woodland parishes.  These monies were received from the diocese of Exeter following 

a mission community application for funds towards joint mission activities, including but not limited to the running of Messy Church and 

various religious education courses.
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  Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

Fabric Fund Receipts and Payments Account

2021 2020

£ £ £ £

RECEIPTS

Donations

Church Estate Charity's contribution toward windows

Donation towards fabric funds 0 130 

Floodlighting contributions 200 345 

200 475 

Gift Day 0 0 0 

Investment Income Received

Deposit accounts interest 299 31 

Dividends & other investment income 891 1,121 

1,190 1,152 

Extraordinary Income

Proceeds of insurance claim re storm damage 0 

Prior year adjustment 0 

Grants 1,000 

Income Tax Recovered

1,000 

TOTAL RECEIPTS FOR THE YEAR 2,390 1,627 

PAYMENTS

Church Repairs and Renewals

Annual fire inspection 204 162 

Fire safety equipment for votive candle stand

Annual inspection of chandelier winch 216 54 

Replace floodlighting

New tap in vestry sink

Repairs to roof after boiler installation

Repairs to porch drainage

Repairs to gutters & general maintenance of metalwork

Window Repairs

Quinquennial Inspection

Boiler Service/repairs

Repairs to grill

New door keys and locks

New Path 2,640 

Sundry other repairs & replacements 182 1,000 

3,242 1,216 

Expenditure re Restricted Donations

Work on tower roof 0 0 

0 0 

Church Tower Expenses

Inspection of church tower clock

Clock Repairs 0 156 

Inspection of & work to lightning conductors 0 0 

New bearings

New Bell ropes

Work on guttering

0 156 

Other Expenditure

Bank charges

Architectual plan for window repairs etc.

Prior year adjustment 0 

Clock Repairs

0 0 

Insurance - Building 1,903 3,227 

TOTAL PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR 5,145 4,599 

SURPLUS/(DEFICIT) FOR THE YEAR (2,755) (2,972)
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Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

Statement of Assets and Liabilities at 31 December 2021

General 

Fund

Restricted 

General 

Funds (see 

analysis)

Restricted 

Fabric      

Fund

Total        

2021

Total        

2020

£ £ £ £ £

Fixed Assets - at cost

Land - Part of Church Park 150 150 150 

  (field being extension to Churchyard)

Investments - at cost

Central Board of Finance (Investment Fund)

Parochial General Fund - 886 shares 750 750 750 

Churchyard - 2,506 shares 9,992 9,992 9,992 

Churchyard (Diocesan A/C) - 242 shares 270 270 270 

Churchyard (re Dr Fry) - 52.01 shares 500 500 500 

£18,859 4% Consolidated Stock 0 0 0 

1,936 CBF CofE Investment Fund Income Units 12,000 12,000 12,000 

Monetary Assets

NatWest - Current Account 2,040 2,744 3,507 8,291 7,381 

Central Board of Finance - Deposit Account 2,394 4,240 6,634 15,626 

Central Board of Income Fund Units (re R Griffiths) 40,000 40,000 40,000 

NatWest - Current Account (Choir Fund) 0 0 0 

Cash not yet banked 0 0 0 0 

Bellringers Funds 406 406 406 

Debtors 0 0 0 0 

Shared Expenses not recovered 1,153 1,153 783 

Due to Village Hall

57,249 3,150 19,747 80,146 87,858 

Funds

Balance brought forward at 31 December 2020 62,371 2,950 22,537 87,858 100,612 

Surplus/(Deficit) for the year (5,157) 200 (2,755) (7,712) (12,753)

Balance carried forward at 31 December 2020 57,214 3,150 19,782 80,146 87,858 

Valuation of General Fund Investments

Parochial General Fund - 886 shares 20,720 18,116 

Churchyard - 2,506 shares 58,607 51,239 

Churchyard (Diocesan A/C) - 242 shares 5,660 4,948 

Churchyard (re Dr Fry) - 52.01 shares 1,216 1,063 

CBF Income Fund Units (re R Griffiths) 68,670 60,038 

154,873 135,404 

Valuation of Fabric Fund Investments

£18,859 4% Consolidated Stock 0 0 

1,936 CBF CofE Investment Fund Income Units 45,276 39,585 

45,276 39,585 

The attached notes form part of these financial statements.

Approved by the PCC on                   and signed on their behalf by Rev. Andrew Down (Rector)

and Mr Phill Harvey(PCC Treasurer).
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Parish of Ipplepen and Torbryan

Accounts of the Parochial Church Council for the year ended 31 December 2021

Notes to the Financial Statements

1. The financial statements of the PCC have been prepared in accordance with the Church

Accounting Regulations 2006 using the Receipts & Payments basis.

2. The following asset is recognised at cost but not valued in the Statement of Assets and

Liabilities: Land at Church Park - a field being intended for a future extension to

St Andrew's Churchyard.

3. The expenses paid to clergy may include a small immaterial proportion which relates to

their function as PCC members.  The only other payments made to PCC members were

to reimburse them for expenditure necessarily incurred by them on behalf of the PCC.

4. The general fund is used for the day-to-day running of the church, its services and its

charitable & mission activities.

5. The restricted general funds relate to monies held specifically for the following purposes:

a. The Val Phillips Memorial Prize Fund: to fund the purchase of prizes for the annual 

Val Phillips Memorial Competition.

b. The choir fund relates to monies held & administered by the choir of St Andrew's Church

Ipplepen.  These monies are held specifically to finance the activities of the choir.

c. The bellringers fund relates to monies held & administered by the bellringing team of

St Andrew's Church Ipplepen.  These monies are held specifically to finance the 

activities of the bellringing tower.

d. The belleplates fund relates to monies held specifically to finance the activities of the

belleplates group, the St Andrew Bell Ringers Extraordinaire.

e. The youth initiatives fund relates to monies held specifically to finance activities for

young people and children in the church and village and mission community.

f. The Million for Mission fund relates to monies held & administered by the parish of 

Ipplepen & Torbryan on behalf of the mission community of Ipplepen with Torbryan, 

Denbury & Woodland parishes.  These monies were received from the diocese of Exeter

following a mission community application for funds towards joint mission activities, 

including but not limited to the running of Messy Church and various religious education

courses.

6. The fabric fund represents accumulated donations and appeals for fabric maintenance

and can only be spent for that purpose.
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INDEPENDENT EXAMINER'S REPORT TO THE PCC OF IPPLEPEN

I report on the accounts of Ipplepen PCC for the year ended 31 December 2021

Respective responsibilities of the PCC and the examiner

The trustees are responsible for the preparation of the accounts. The trustees consider that

an audit is not required for this year under section 144(2) of the Charities Act 2011 (the 2011 act)

and that an independent examination is needed

It is my responsibility to:

- examine the accounts under section 145 of the 2011 act

- to follow the procedures laid down in the General Directions given by the Charity Commission 

  under section 145(5)(b) of the 2011 Act; and

- to state whether particular matters have come to my attention

Basis of independent examiner's report

Independent examiner's statement

In connection with my examination, no matter has come to my attention:

(1) which gives me reasonable cause to believe that in any material respect the requirements

  - to keep accounting records in accordance with section 130 of the 2011 Act; and

  - to prepare accounts which accord with the accounting records and comply with the accounting

    requirements of the 2011 Act have not been met; or

(2) to which, in my opinion, attention should be drawn in order to enable a proper understanding of the 

accounts to be reached.

Mr M S Dando

1 Edgelands Lane

Ipplepen

Date: 18th February 2022

My examination was carried out in accordance with the General Directions given by the Charity 

Commission. An examination includes a review of the accounting records kept by the project and a 

comparison of the accounts presented with those records. It also includes consideration of any unusual 

items or disclosures in the accounts, and seeking explanations from the trustees concerning any such 

matters. The procedures undertaken do not provide all the evidence that would be required in an audit, 

and consequently I do not express an audit opinion on the view given by the accounts. 


